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Welcome from the Chair, Minutes from the previous meeting and matters arising 
 
Mark welcomed everybody to the meeting, in particular the guest speakers. 
   
Minutes from the previous meeting were confirmed by Tracy Jones and seconded by Janette 
Bourne.  
 
Mark updated members on progress against actions: 
 

• Following consultation with Hospices Cymru the CPG responded to the Minister for 
Health and Social Services on the cost-of-living challenges facing hospices. In the letter 
it welcomed her support calling on Health Boards to apply equitable uplifts to contracted 
hospice services, her commitment to continue the £2.2 Million in funding for hospices, 
and to consider agenda for change, staff retention and service level agreements as part 
of the phase three funding review. However, the CPG did call again for urgent action to 
address the immediate pressures facing hospices, including: 

 
- Prioritise greater funding support to mitigate the impact of the NHS pay awards 

on the hospice sector. 
- Reconsider the decision not to accept the phase two recommendation for a one-

off payment to support energy and fuel costs for voluntary sector hospices.    
- Apply inflationary or equitable uplifts to the £2.2 million already committed by 

Welsh Government to the hospice sector. 
- Develop a long-term sustainable funding framework and partnership with Welsh 

hospices.   
 

• The UK Secretary of State for Business, Energy and Industrial Strategy did finally 
respond to the group, but unfortunately they didn’t prioritise the need for enhanced 
energy support for hospices under the Energy Bills Discount Scheme. The CPG also 
wrote to the Chancellor highlighting these issues and are still waiting for a response. 

 
• Continue to communicate with ADSS Cymru who apologised for not finding a 

representative to talk to the CPG but still say they are committed to doing so. 
Disappointing it is taking so long for ADSS Cymru to constructively engage on improving 
access to short breaks for children with life-limiting conditions and their families, but  will 
continue to push for this to happen.  

 
• CPG inquiry report into experiences of palliative and end of life care in the community 

during the COVID-19 pandemic has been shared widely but still has to be shared with 
health boards and HEIW.: 

 
- Informed a well-attended hour long debate in the Senedd which received cross 

party support.  
- Welsh Government provided a formal written response to the CPG inquiry 

accepting all of its recommendations either in full or part. 



  

   
 

- The National Programme Board for Palliative and End of Life Care have 
discussed its findings and recommendations at a recent meeting. 

- Received a formal response from the UK COVID-19 Inquiry to our 
recommendation that it needs to recognise and prioritise the experiences of 
people in Wales. Unfortunately, its position remains unchanged in terms of extra 
focus and capacity to more meaningfully include Wales.  

 
• Wrote to the Interim Chief Executive of Betsi Cadwaladr UHB asking for more 

information and better engagement regarding access to specialist palliative care in the 
Health Board. 

 
• In contact with hospices and CPG members regarding the terms of reference for our 

next inquiry into sustainable Welsh hospices. 
 
Ongoing and arising actions 
Date Action Status 
27th April Write to Jane Hutt and Eluned Morgan (copying in the National 

Programme Board) and ask what Welsh Government is doing to 
improve palliative and end of life care for trans and gender diverse 
communities, including how they intend to respond to the Hospice 
UK report ‘I Just Want to be Me’. 

Ongoing 

27th April CPG should explore how they can help provide evidence on Welsh 
palliative and end of life care experiences for module 3 of the UK 
Covid-19 Inquiry and the new Senedd Covid-19 inquiry Committee  

Ongoing 

26th Jan  Share CPG inquiry report with Health Boards and HEIW and run 
follow up CPG sessions on progress towards meeting key 
recommendations. 

Ongoing 

27th Oct Continue to engage the Association of Directors of Social Services 
Cymru on improving family access to respite. 

Ongoing 

 
How can the UK Covid-19 Inquiry learn from Welsh experiences of end of life care 
during the pandemic 
 
Anna-Louise Marsh-Rees, Group Lead for Covid-19 Bereaved Families for Justice 
Cymru talked about her father who died of Covid in 2020. She described it as a brutal 
experience that you couldn’t call end of life care.   
 
Since then the group have called for a Wales specific inquiry and pushed for palliative and end 
of life to be included in the themes to be covered by Welsh Government. The UK Covid-19 
Inquiry is giving very little consideration to what happens before, during and after death. Anna-
Louise said that while they want a Wales specific inquiry, they also want to make a difference 
and are working more broadly with the likes of the National Bereavement Steering Group who 
have agreed that there should be mandatory palliative and end of life care training for all health 
and social care staff. 
 
Palliative and end of life care is in module 3 of the UK Covid-19 Inquiry and the group would 
welcome the support of CPG members in preparing evidence for this stage. To date there are 
very few Welsh organisations who have core participant status and the group would welcome 



  

   
 

others getting more involved. They have also asked for Hospice UK to have rule 9 status in the 
Inquiry. 
 
Anna-Louise said they have had no statements from Welsh Government on module 1 despite 
the module being only 7 weeks from starting and that they have requested Welsh Government 
urgently release evidence to enable scrutiny.    
 
Alyson Francis, Welsh Government Director for the COVID-19 Public Inquiry provided a 
general overview of how the UK Covid-19 Inquiry is structured into a series of modules 
covering a wide range of topics. Module 1 will cover pre-pandemic planning, module 2 
administrative and political decision making, module 3 looking at health care systems. 
 
When the Inquiry starts a module it opens up applications for ‘core participant status’ and can 
also send rule 9 requests to organisations requiring them to give evidence. So far Welsh 
Government have provided over a thousand statements to the Inquiry which they then process 
and release to other participants.  
 
Alyson said that the Chair of the UK Covid-19 Inquiry has met with Anna-Louise and the Covid-
19 Bereaved Families for Justice Group and that there is a sharing experiences section on the 
Inquiry website where people can submit evidence.  
 
Gethin Rhys described Cytûn/Churches Together in Wales experience of submitting evidence 
to the inquiry, describing the challenges with the quantity of work associated with being a core 
participant. He said they had found a half way house and submitted evidence without 
becoming a core participant. He recommended asking the solicitor for the UK Covid-19 Inquiry 
for permission to submit info.   
 
Mark Isherwood thanked Anna-Louise and Alyson for taking the time to speak to the CPG and 
asked Alyson why there had been no Welsh Government disclosure of evidence to date? 
 
Alyson said Welsh Government had provided a number of statements and that it was up to the 
UK Covid-19 Inquiry to release info to core participants. 
 
Spotlight on trans and gender diverse communities experiences of end of life care 
 
Liv Warnes, Policy and Advocacy Officer from Hospice UK presented the key findings and 
recommendations from Hospice UK’s ‘I Just Want to be Me’ report exploring end of life care for 
trans and gender diverse communities: 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 



  

   
 

 
 
 



  

   
 

 
Jenny-Anne Bishop OBE from the Unique Transgender Network (North Wales & West 
Cheshire) presented on some of the key issues facing Trans and Gender Diverse People at 
end of life: 
 

 



  

   
 

 

 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 



  

   
 

 

 
 
Mark Isherwood thanked Liv and Jenny for their presentations and said he would be 
interested to hear how Hospices Cymru and others delivering palliative and end of life care 
have responded to this work. He suggested writing to the Minister for Social Justice, Jane Hutt 
MS and possibly the Minister for Health and Social Services, Eluned Morgan MS.  
 
Jenny-Anne said she had spoken to Jane Hutt and Hannah Blythyn but unfortunately there 
had been little action in response. 
 
Mark Isherwood agreed with members to write to Jane Hutt and Eluned Morgan and ask what 
Welsh Government is doing to improve palliative and end of life care for trans and gender 
diverse communities, including how they intend to respond to the Hospice UK report.  
 
Update on Welsh Government response to phase 2 funding review recommendations 
and plans for phase 3 funding review 
 
Dr Idris Baker, National Clinical Lead for Palliative and End of Life Care thanked Liv and 
Jenny-Anne for their presentations and suggested that the National Programme Board pick up 
this issue at some point. 
 
Idris said that they were working with Welsh Government and that ongoing detail was being 
added to recommendations 1 and 2 from the phase 2 funding review. He also welcomed the 
CPGs focus on the cost of living recommendation for hospices. 
 
The deadline for the phase 3 review is January 2024 and the Minister has asked them to look 
at the longer term projections for palliative and end of life care as part of the review. Idris said 



  

   
 

they were determined that funding would back the phase 3 recommendations and that the 
review needed to be decisive as there would be limited opportunities to do such a piece of 
work afterwards.  
 
Idris said the scope of the review is wider than just the hospice sector. He recognised the 
frustrations some experienced with phase 2 and said they have more time and capacity to 
engage better on phase 3.  
 
Mark Isherwood asked if the phase 3 review will address variations in statutory funding of 
Welsh hospices across Wales and compared to other parts of the UK? 
 
Idris hoped that the phase 3 review would address this, but through the lens of value in terms 
of population need etc. The review would like to see a reduction in inequity and variation in 
access to palliative and end of life care but recognise that this is still largely in the hands of 
Health Boards. There will still be warranted variation in access to care across Wales but 
hopefully the review will help address unwarranted variation which they are acutely aware of 
and determined to tackle. 
 
Grant Usmar, CEO Hospice of the Valleys and member of Hospices Cymru recognised 
the positive recommendations made in the phase 2 review and the Minister’s recent response 
to Hospices Cymru, but said hospices were disappointed that Welsh Government had decided 
not to action the funding review recommendation to provide a one off payment to hospices to 
help with cost of living pressures. The general feeling was that phase 2 could have been done 
more collaboratively and done more to address the staffing cost pressures hospices are facing 
as a result of ongoing NHS pay awards. 
 
Grant said that Hospices Cymru was willing and eager to engage with the phase 3 review to 
help support a more sustainable hospice sector in Wales, but emphasised that they need 
support right now to even stay still. He said the next funding review needs to revisit the current 
funding formula and definitions of ‘core’ and ‘key’ services. It also needs to clarify how 
hospices are part of Welsh Government’s wider focus on coordinated community care.    
 
Terms of reference for CPG inquiry into sustainable Welsh hospices 
 
Matthew Brindley summarised the proposed questions for a future inquiry into sustainable 
Welsh hospices which would be circulated after the meeting.  
 
Mark Isherwood suggested the inquiry include a focus on how hospices are being involved in 
the design and delivery of services in accordance with the 5 ways of working identified in the 
Well-being of Future Generations (Wales) Act 2015 and the requirements of the Social 
Services and Well-being (Wales) Act 2014.  
 
AOB 
 
Next meeting is on 13th July, 3.00-4.30pm and will be hybrid with a meeting room booked in the 
Senedd for those who want to attend in person. 
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